
Holy Trinity Episcopal Church, Clemson SC

Vestry Meeting February 18, 2023, 1 PM

ATTENDEES: Mtr. Suz Cate, (Rector), Ellen Haase (Senior Warden), Bill Hurst (Junior Warden), Bob Taylor

(Treasurer), John Warner, Harry Morse, Betty Snowden, Mel Harriss, Jody Hunter, Hap Wheeler, Jean Ellen

Zavertnik, Andrew Baker, and Jan Cribb

ABSENT: Mark Stokes, Jenn Ellison, Charlie Curtis

OPENING PRAYER: Ellen opened the meeting with a prayer.

OLD BUSINESS

Approval of January 2023 Minutes: Harry Morse made a motion to approve the minutes. Seconded by

Bill Hurst. Motion approved unanimously.

NEW BUSINESS

1. Treasurer’s Report - Bob Taylor: (See ATTACHMENT A) The following topics were discussed. Relevant

details are included in ATTACHMENT A.

a. The completion of the 2021 financial review was in January. Thanks go to Dorothy and Evyone

and the parish members of the review for their work.  Copies of the review were sent to Vestry

prior to the meeting.

b. The separation of the St. Paul’s and Thrift Shop Fund into two separate funds was completed.

c. The proposed Episcopal Day School (EDS) budget was reviewed, and the Finance Committee

unanimously approved recommending the budget to the Vestry for approval. Bob sent the

proposed budget to the Vestry prior to the meeting.

i. Hap Wheeler made a motion to approve the EDS Budget for 2023; seconded by Betty

Snowden. Motion passed unanimously.

ii. It was noted that EDS has a good deal of reserve funds ($424,000) due to DSS and Covid

Payroll Protection Plan funding, but they need to operate in the black based on

enrollment, which has been low in recent years. They are working on a plan to increase

their enrollment.

iii. Beginning 2023, five percent of our Financial Administrator’s salary will be covered by

the EDS budget for services provided to them.

d. The January 31, 2023, financial statements were sent to the Vestry prior to the meeting. They

included only one month of data and are not reliable indicators of trends. Moreover, many of the

maintenance contracts are paid quarterly or annually. However, it does appear that

approximately we are on schedule with respect to the 2023 SOM.

e. The Finance Committee recommended that we make an additional $15,000 principal only

payment on Trinity Place from the gift of $35,500 from the anonymous donor.

i. Harry Morse made a motion to approve the additional payment of $15,000, which is in

keeping with the donor’s wishes. Seconded by Hap Wheeler. Motion approved

unanimously.

f. Update on Kunkel’s Estate actions.

i. Beth Kunkle, who passed away in the Fall of 2022, left property (her house), an annuity,

and a life insurance policy to the church.  A temporary account needs to be set up for

these funds until we discern how to best use these gifts to honor Beth’s legacy. Ellen

Haase asked Vestry members to let her know if they are interested in serving on an ad
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hoc committee to plan how we should use these gifts. Bob Taylor is working with the

probate court. Mtr. Suz said the family has taken some of Beth’s personal items and

donated the remaining items to the Thrift Shop. They left the furnishings in the house

and are continuing to pay the utilities. If the Vestry decides to sell the house, we will

check with them to see if they have a preference for what to do with the furnishings. The

possible value of the house was discussed, as it is in an excellent downtown location

where homes sell quickly and for good prices.

ii. Mel Harriss made a motion to approve a temporary fund for the Beth Kunkel Gift;

seconded by Betty Snowden. Motion approved unanimously.

Mel Harriss made a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report; seconded by Bill Hurst. Motion
approved unanimously.

2. Alcohol Policy – Discussion of the Diocesan guidance and Holy Trinity response. See ATTACHMENT B
The Diocese has put forth updated guidance for use of alcohol in response to the National Church
revisions.  Ellen asked the Vestry to review the guidance, especially Bill Hurst as Junior Warden, and Jan
Cribb, as Vestry Liaison to the Engagement Committee.

3. Annual Diocesan Assessment – Determining our plan to return to making our full contribution to our
Diocese. Due to lower pledges resulting in a reduced budget for 2023, we did not budget for our full
Diocesan Assessment. We have pledged $25,000; our assessment was $89,000.  Our assessment is based
on a rolling three-year average. The Finance Committee, Stewardship Committee, Mtr. Suz, and Ellen
Haase will draft a response to the Diocese outlining a plan to return to our full contribution next year.

4. Church-wide Survey proposal: Our Mutual Ministry Survey is underway. It includes a survey of Vestry
members and Ministry (Committee) Leaders and will be finalized this spring.  In addition to the MMS,
Hap Wheeler suggested we conduct a parish wide survey, as presented in the following motion:

a. Hap Wheeler made a motion for the Vestry to approve a parish-wide survey review to be
conducted in 2023.  He further moved that the Vestry establish an ad hoc parish-wide survey
committee to consult relevant resources, prepare draft questions, consider recipients of the
survey, and recommend the procedures for conducting the survey.  Hap also noted that it seems
prudent that the survey be informed by the outcomes of the Mutual Ministry review but not be
constrained by those outcomes. It should endeavor to determine the efficacy of our current
ministries and the church leadership and solicit ideas for new ministries. It should endeavor to
determine what attracts newcomers and why formerly active parishioners are currently less
active or have left the church. Harry Morse seconded the motion.  After discussion, the motion
passed with six in favor and three opposed.

REPORTS

1. Rector (Mtr. Suz Cate):

a. Our Family Ministries Coordinator has put together a “Prayer Partner” packet for each young
person who attends regularly. They will be made available this Sunday. She encouraged the
Vestry to pick up a packet and be that child’s anonymous prayer partner for the season of Lent.
There will be a celebration after Easter when the children learn the identity of their anonymous
prayer partner.

b. We have extended an offer of employment to fill our Office Administrator position. We hope to
have the position filled within a couple weeks.
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2. Junior Warden (Bill Hurst): In response to the Audit Report, Bill is undertaking a church property
inventory project. He envisions seeking information from our ministry leaders and will need to solicit
manpower to count items and obtain original costs.  He is just getting started - more information to
come.

3. Sr. Warden Report (Ellen Haase): Ellen provided Lenten Prayers for the Vestry to consider using when
they pray at noon each day.

OTHER

1. Betty Snowden and Jan Cribb reported that Diana Manley has resigned as chair of the Thrift Shop after
many years of wonderful service.  Judy Surak has taken over as chair.  She asked that the Vestry express
its appreciation to Diana. Betty said the committee will work with Mike Diemer to select and plant a tree
near the Thrift Shop in honor of Diane. The Vestry agreed that between Mtr. Suz and Ellen, we should
arrange for a thank you note and gift (possibly a plant) to be delivered to Diana.

2. Bob Taylor recommended the Vestry pass a resolution acknowledging the Financial Review participants.
Ellen made the recommendation and the Vestry agreed.  Bob drafted the letter and Ellen will send it on
behalf of the Vestry and Finance Committee.

The next Vestry Meeting is scheduled for Sunday, 19 March 2023 at 7:00 PM via Zoom.

Ellen offered the Closing Prayer.

Respectfully Submitted,

Rebecca Eidson, Clerk to the Vestry

ADDITIONAL ATTACHMENTS:

Attachment C: Vestry Ministry Assignments

Attachment D: Security Procedures
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ATTACHMENT A
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ATTACHMENT B
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ATTACHMENT C
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ATTACHMENT D
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